Dialogue: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Popular Culture and Pedagogy

Volume 4

Issue 1 Intersections: Belief, Pedagogy, and Politics

Article 6

2017

Four Decades, Three Songs, Too Much Violence: Using Popular Culture Media Analysis to Prepare Preservice Teachers for Dealing with School Violence

Edward Janak University of Toledo, edward.janak@utoledo.edu

Lisa Pescara-Kovach University of Toledo, lisa.kovach@utoledo.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/dialogue

Part of the American Popular Culture Commons, Critical and Cultural Studies Commons, Curriculum and Social Inquiry Commons, Educational Sociology Commons, Education Policy Commons, Schoolarship of Teaching and Learning Commons, School Psychology Commons, Social Psychology and Interaction Commons, and the Teacher Education and Professional Development Commons

Recommended Citation

Janak, Edward and Pescara-Kovach, Lisa (2017) "Four Decades, Three Songs, Too Much Violence: Using Popular Culture Media Analysis to Prepare Preservice Teachers for Dealing with School Violence," *Dialogue: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Popular Culture and Pedagogy*: Vol. 4: Iss. 1, Article 6. Available at: https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/dialogue/vol4/iss1/6

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Dialogue Journal at DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dialogue: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Popular Culture and Pedagogy by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln.



Four Decades, Three Songs, Too Much Violence: Using Popular Culture Media Analysis to Prepare Preservice Teachers for Dealing with School Violence

Edward Janak University of Toledo Toledo, OH, USA edward.janak@utoledo.edu

Lisa Pescara-Kovach University of Toledo Toledo, OH, USA lisa.kovach@utoledo.edu

ABSTRACT

Since teacher education has morphed from normal schools into colleges of education, the goals of preparing teachers have expanded. While it is essential to prepare teachers to utilize scientifically proven methods as well as to read and use research in the field, there are ever-expanding other goals that must be met as well. For one example, with the increase of school violence taking place in the United States, it is imperative to include preparation for preservice teachers on how to prevent bullying and how to handle traumatic events, such as school shootings, with their future students. However, broaching such a sensitive subject is a challenge: how can teacher educators lead into such discussions without alienating students or raising overwhelmingly powerful emotions? This article examines one preservice educator's attempt to prepare preservice teachers for the worst; by using media analysis of songs and videos, preservice teachers can launch into discussion of societal recognition of school violence and thereby ease into discussion of how to prepare themselves. Included is an appendix of online resources available to help educators at all levels help their students deal with these tragedies.

Keywords: school shooting, violence prevention, teacher education, media studies

Columbine. Virginia Tech. Sandy Hook.

These were all horrible, senseless tragedies that struck at the very hearts of people in the United States. Thanks to a variety of factors, the media have ensured those names remain emblazoned in the memories of Americans. These factors include proximity to large media outlets (allowing quick access for camera crews) and demographics of the student population (largely white, middle class).

Red Lake. Northern Illinois. Oikos. Casper. Umpqua.

These were all equally horrible, senseless tragedies. However, they did not strike home with the same level of profound angst as those aforementioned. In sad fact, there has been a wiki page devoted to keeping track of acts of school violence. A glance at the School Shooting Timeline Wiki ("School Shooting Timeline") reveals the extent of shootings, including incidents about which some readers might have not heard. Indeed, in the years 2014-2015 the U.S. saw eleven incidents of school violence as well as one significant one in Kenya, and the assumption that "it can't happen here" is rapidly disappearing; the shootings that took place in 2013-2014 occurred in sixteen different states (California, Colorado, Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Kentucky, Massachusetts, Missouri, Nevada, New Mexico, Ohio, Oregon, South Carolina, Texas, Virginia and Washington). In fact, it is easier to report the eleven states that have not experienced a school-related tragedy (Arizona, Delaware, Hawaii, Idaho, Maine, Montana, New Hampshire, North Dakota, South Dakota, Utah, West Virginia) than those that have been impacted. This is not to say school violence is a uniquely American thing: three provinces of Canada and fifteen foreign countries on three continents have also experienced the tragedy. In addition, mass stabbings have become an alarming occurrence in China. This trend began in 2010; there were 18 children killed in four separate school incidents.

The point of this comparison is not to attempt to rank the scope and damage of these incidents; the loss of any human life, let alone that of a child, is always a tragedy regardless of where it takes place and what the social identity of the victim. The point is to demonstrate that there have been an inordinate number of acts of violence on public school and university campuses in the United States, seemingly growing every year. And, as the number of incidents continues to increase, more and more often teachers are being called upon to serve as first responders—if not to put themselves in the line of fire to save their students like heroes, such as Nevada's Michael Landsberry and Georgia's Antoinette Tuff, then to keep them safe during the event and help them heal in the aftermath.

However, there remains a stunning lack of any kind of institutional, bureaucratic support for the notion. This article presents one teacher educator's attempt at filling this void using popular culture to gain entrée into the greater conversation. This is intended to serve as a pedagogical tactic, not a formal research study of the effects of this approach. While there was no formal gathering of data, this piece examines the culmination of several semesters' use of this method. Beginning with a brief history of the development of teacher education in the United States, this article presents a media analysis framework useful for future teachers and details a series of lessons used by the instructor to get preservice teachers thinking about infusing anti-bullying throughout their future curricula and what to do if the worst happens.

This approach admittedly is somewhat limited. The ideal approach would be holistic in nature, providing preservice teachers (students enrolled in an education program on a path towards certification) with knowledge on bullying and school shooting prevention, intervention, active response, and recovery. Prevention should take the form of integrating discussion about the social, school, family, and personal dynamics of the majority into preservice curriculum. Preservice teachers also need to know how to work with at-risk students to intervene when warning signs are present and how to respond if an incident unfolds. Of utmost importance in preservice training is recovery. Those who witness and survive a school shooting suffer tremendous mental health issues with Post-traumatic Stress Disorder being a common outcome among survivors. However, due to the constraints of the course curriculum, the instructor used available

prefatory materialand provided resources to the preservice teachers for future use. Due to its location in the Rocky Mountain region, each year there are preservice teachers enrolled in the class who are survivors—of Columbine, of Casper, of Umpqua or other incidents. With emotions and tensions raw, the topic must be somewhat eased into—and popular culture provides a means of doing such.

Unfortunately, the frequency of the incidents may be one factor leading to the lack of societal outrage over these events. For example, on the same day (April 13, 2013) that a shooter at New River Community College in Christianburg, Virginia, shot and wounded two girls on campus, online and print news media focused on the episode of *Glee* that dealt with a school shooting with the almost offensively flippant title "Shooting Star" rather than reporting an actual school shooting, at least in the outlets that chose to address the topic at all. For example, a simple Google search of "Shooting Star + Glee" returns 177,000 results, coming from both entertainment and more formal news outlets; a simple Google search for "New River Community College + shooting" only returns the relatively few 7,630 results, mainly from local news outlets. It seems as a society we are more comfortable talking about school violence when debating its entertainment value than in reality, one of the many reasons for the popular culture approach outlined in this article.

At the time of the "Shooting Star" episode's initial broadcast, many critics lauded the producers of the show for taking on such a topic; however, the show failed to actually examine the issue of school violence in any meaningful way. Indeed, as argued by Kyra Hunting and Amanda McQueen (2014), the show simply used an accidental discharge of a gun—and the terror it caused—merely as a means of forwarding on its multiple serial plot lines and introducing one plot twist: "Shooting Star' thus appears to center on a singular episodic theme, and one that is largely unique to teen dramas—the school shooting—but the episode blends that narrative with elements of comedy and melodrama to move serial storylines forward" (293).

While there was widespread praise for the episode, many articles written in entertainment blogs and websites questioned the morality behind the use of a school shooting to move plot elements forward. Typifying the criticism, Autostraddle.com detailed the failings of the episode and the media's unwarranted praise. One blogger, writing soon after watching the episode, wrote a scathing indictment of the show and its intent:

Everyone is so busy praising *Glee* for the appropriateness and emotion with which they handled school violence that few seem to see that *Glee* didn't address the issue of school violence at all. They held us captive to their characters emotions regarding the potential of violence, but in the end the students were never actually in danger. It just feels emotionally manipulative...I'm sorry, *Glee*, but you do not get to bask in your own glory just because you wrote an episode about a serious issue and showed shaky-cam crying kids. You do not escape criticism simply because you attempted to tell a story about something which is scary and fills us all with queazy [sic] dread. I refuse to jump on the bandwagon of praise. Here's the issue: this country doesn't have a problem with intellectually disabled students accidentally firing off guns in school. This country has a problem with students bringing guns to school with the specific intent to harm other students. To conflate the two scenarios is inexcusably offensive. (Lizz. "Why I Think Glee's 'Shooting Star' Missed The Mark On Gun Violence")

Why the Need? The Changing Face of Teacher Education

While the media has lost sight of these tragedies, scholars across academe have begun to assume the mantle. Indeed, in recent years, much educational scholarship has begun centering around the topic of school violence. In the aftermath of the Columbine shooting in 1999, journal articles in the hard sciences (Beldean-Galea, et al, 2012; Fisher & Ketti, 2003; Johnson & Fisher, 2003; Jones et al, 2012; Olsen, et al, 2014), social sciences (Bon et al, 2006; Brown et al, 2009; Crews, 2014; Eitle & Eitle, 2003; Furlong et al, 2006; Hawkins,

2004; Shafii & Shafii, 2003), law (Lintott, 2004; Peterson et al 2002; Pierre-Louis, 2008; Time & Payne, 2008; Volokh, 2000), and even theology (Hartsig & Wink, 2001) began looking at the issue of school violence. Education journals took up the mantle in earnest: *The Journal of School Violence* began publishing in 2001. Beyond its scope, administrator journals looked at the legal and preventative issues (Blaya, 2003; Debarbieux, 2003; McCarthy & Webb, 2000), while theoretical journals debated the sociocultural elements involved (Ayot, 2000; Haselswerdt & Lenhardt, 2003; Malaby, 2007; Rutkowski et al, 2013; Speaker & Peterson, 2010; Watson, 2007; Willert & Lenhardt, 2003; Yablon, 2012).

Journals aimed towards PreK-12 and post-secondary practitioners as well as School Resource Officers (SROs) examined past incidents to develop best practice on addressing causes, prevention, and intervention in school shootings (Morrison & Skiba, 2001; Fein, Reddy, Borum, & Modzeleski, 2002; Drysdale, Modzeleski, & Simons (2010); Robers, Zhang, Truman & Snyder, 2010; Doll, 2013; Pescara-Kovach 2015). Today's more progressive school administrators, SROs and educators follow the rules of threat assessment, which arose shortly after Columbine. Behavioral Threat Assessment is utilized by numerous institutions throughout the United States and beyond. In fact, threat assessment is now mandated in Illinois, New Jersey, and Connecticut. It involves an examination of the school, personality, social, and family dynamics in effort to reach a prospective shooter before it's too late. In truth, many incidents can be prevented if we follow the suggestions put forth in the practitioner journals.

Unfortunately, like many other areas of education, there often exists a disconnect between scholarship and classroom practice. While teachers are being called upon more and more often to prepare for the unthinkable, they are not being trained to fulfill this function: at the time of this writing (2016) neither of the two accreditation groups that oversee teacher education in the United States, the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) and the Teacher Education Accreditation Council, have coping with bullying or violence in their standards. In 2010, the two groups agreed to merge as one umbrella organization, the Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation (CAEP). While the group is still determining its standards for accreditation, a draft is available for review and comment. Of the five proposed standards, it is only Standard One that deals with Content and Pedagogical knowledge. Within that standard, which demands that "Candidates demonstrate an understanding of the critical concepts and principles in their discipline, including college and career-readiness expectations, and of the pedagogical content knowledge necessary to engage students' learning of concepts and principles in the discipline;" there is no call for preparing teachers to understand their moral imperative to ensure the safety of their students if and when the worst happens ("Standard 1: Content and Pedagogical Knowledge").

Teacher education is a relatively new phenomenon when compared to the history of universities, or even the history of public schooling in the United States. As summarized by historian of education James Fraser, teacher education began with seminaries for women teachers beginning in the early 1800's but truly blossomed in the 1830's with the rise of normal schools, a means to try and standardize the preparation of teachers as much as a means to perpetuate the feminization thereof and summer teacher's institutes. The Normal School movement would see its heyday between 1870 and 1920 (Fraser 114). However, all of these movements were extensions of the nation's secondary schools; typically, normal school training would either be additional courses taken by high school students or an additional one to two years after high school done in teacher preparation. While some normal programs became affiliated with colleges and others evolved into

^[1] The other four standards are: Standard 2: Clinical Partnerships and Practice, which deals with practicum placements and student teaching opportunities; Standard 3: Candidate Quality, Recruitment, and Selectivity, which deals with admissions standards; Standard 4: Program Impact, which deals with collecting data from schools in which graduates teach to prove program effectiveness; and Standard 5: Provider Quality, Continuous Improvement, and Capacity, which deals with how the college uses data gathered to monitor and improve its program. ("The Caep Standards").

either junior colleges or small, liberal arts colleges in their own right, the majority had no postsecondary affiliation; there were no "colleges of education," so to speak.

The aforementioned structure was prevalent until the turn of the Twentieth Century, when universities began offering four-year training programs to better prepare teachers. Generally speaking, these programs were organized differently for future elementary teachers and secondary teachers. Elementary teachers would do essentially two years of liberal arts education, followed by two years of training in education, including significant time in a practice or demonstration school. Secondary teachers would earn a degree in their field, their senior year spent in education courses and some practice teaching. As James Fraser further explains, it wasn't until the period between 1920 and 1965 that there was a push to get every teacher in the nation to earn a college degree, not just a normal certificate (174). It was this period that many normal schools became Teacher's Colleges or Schools of Education.

Out of this evolutionary process, a theme of disconnection between pedagogical theoreticians and practitioners emerged. As delineated by Fraser,

If being a member of a university faculty means being a specialist, education professors have tended to develop their own specialized research, and their own impenetrable jargon. They, too, have distanced from practice...[as a result] the deep commitment to the work of teaching and the success of teachers—has virtually disappeared from professional preparation in education. The words of normal school students and professors from a century ago often seem quaint, but their sense of passion for a high calling, a calling that included doing whatever needed to be done to ensure student success, would be a welcome addition to the curriculum of many a 21st-century school of education. (Fraser 5)

This critique is not new. Indeed, in his 1963 work *The Education of American Teachers*, James Bryant Conant warned that the trend in Colleges of Education and state departments of education could be accused of forming "a national conspiracy on the part of certain professors and their friends to use the processes of teacher certification as a device for protecting courses in education and for maintaining a 'closed shop' among teachers of the public schools." The unfortunate byproduct, which Conant warned in 1963 and has arguably come to pass, is that "highly talented people are kept from the classrooms, and responsible laymen and distinguished scholars in the academic fields have been denied a voice in the formulation of programs of teacher education" (15). As a scholar of the foundations of education, cautions such as Fraser's and Conant's ring in my ears as I develop and design courses to help prepare classroom teachers. Regardless of the course I teach, I always keep one eye on the practical, giving students "real-world" examples and applications for their studies.

The course from which material in this article is drawn is titled "Teacher as Practitioner." Accordingly it is programmatically the perfect place to achieve praxis—merging of theory and practice. In this case, students involved are at the junior level. At this stage in their professional preparation, they have taken a variety of coursework both foundational (child and adolescent psychology and development, social foundations) and practical (working with students with special needs, incorporating instructional technology). However, their junior year is where they begin to put the elements together; the course that this unit took place in, required of all preservice teachers elementary and secondary, is where they get their first exposure to elements of planning, instructional strategies, and classroom management. In addition, students spend an extensive amount of class time on practicum, working with one teacher/class for five weeks culminating in the preservice teacher presenting a lesson/unit to the class. With such an explicitly practical focus and extensive classroom exposure, it is a natural fit to begin preparing teachers to deal with crisis.

54

Media Analysis Framework: Ohler and Postman

Teacher as Practitioner is loosely designed into three segments of five weeks each. The first segment, the most information intensive, is preparing them to enter classrooms. Topics therein include lesson and unit planning, instructional strategies, and classroom management, amongst others. The second five weeks are spent on practicum with students spending all their class time in PreK-12 classrooms observing and working with students. The third five weeks focuses on contemporary topics of importance for future teachers, but not necessarily specifically pertaining to pedagogy, curriculum, or management. It is in this final third of the course that students are introduced to the concept of thinking about themselves as the frontline of violence prevention and as first responders. Violence prevention is much needed in schools, as students deal with stressors brought on by normative and non-normative life events. Programs such as ALICE (Alert, Lockdown, Inform, Counter, and Evacuate) are drilled now required lockdown procedures in a number of states. As such, teachers must be exposed to the issues to better prepare them for school violence prevention and response.

It is also in this last third of the course that students are introduced to the media and technology analysis of Neil Postman and Jason Ohler. Students coming in to Teacher as Practitioner have completed a prerequisite course on instructional technology which provides students a good opportunity to work with a variety of software and hardware that they might encounter as teachers. However, what is not covered extensively in that course is approaching technology from a somewhat more philosophical point of view. In short, the preservice teachers get much information on *how* to use technology in their classrooms, but almost nothing on *why*, which becomes the starting point for the conversation in Teacher as Practitioner.

Cultural critic and media theorist Neil Postman highlights the philosophical utility of technology in teaching. In his book *Building a Bridge to the 18th Century*, Postman essentially argues that everything we need to know to be successful came about during the Enlightenment and that if we return to the lessons of that period, life will be much more effective. Each chapter deals with a different topic of analysis, from Progress to Language to Children to Education. However in his chapter on Technology, he provides a set of questions, echoing the work of Marshall McLuhan, to provide an analysis regarding technology. Postman argues that before adopting a new piece of technology, we must ask the following questions:

- Whose problem is it?
- Which people and what institutions might be most seriously harmed by a technological solution?
- What new problems might be created because we have solved this problem?
- What sort of people and institutions might acquire special economic and political power because of technological change?
- What changes in language are being enforced by new technologies, and what is being gained and lost by such changes? (Postman 45-53)

In classroom discussion, first I model applying the questions to instructional strategies regarding use of PowerPoint and daily music selections. Next, students working in groups apply Postman's questions to both classroom technology ("Do I need to use a smart board or class set of tablets to get this across?") and personal technology ("Do I really need that new smart phone or game console?"). Initially students struggle with the concepts in Postman's last two questions, which ask them to contemplate issues of economic and political power in ways that they have not and analyzing language with critical lenses; however, a robust class discussion typically helps to clarify.

Once students are comfortable thinking about the *why* behind technology, the conversations shift into a focus on how technology has created a new literacy. Jason Ohler explains that there are "shifts in literacy" taking place today that must be addressed by teachers. Ohler argues that we must redefine what it means to be literate in today's world: "being able to both read and write narratives in the media forms of the day, whatever they may be." We live in the age of digital expression, however, with three core assumptions: first,

"new media demand new literacies"; second, "new media coalesce into a collage"; and third, "new media are largely participatory, social media" (205-206). In short, educators must redefine the word literacy to include image and pictorial representations as well as letter and word. Ohler admits that his definition is ahistorical, as historians typically "object to the use of the word *literacy* to denote anything than literacy with one medium: letters." Ohler continues: "Generally speaking, a literate person is still considered to be someone who has the ability to read, write, and understand words" (205).

As such, I try to design some lessons that tap into this new literacy, getting students to actively engage in messages that incorporate linguistic, visual, and auditory media to create the message. It is Ohler's new literacy that dictates the methods and structure of the following lessons, getting students to begin thinking about the potential for school violence-related tragedy in their future practice. It is one of the times I am able to practice media analysis with my students. Part and parcel of this analysis is an exploration of how it can be effective; as explained by the editors of *Rethinking Schools*, "[e]ducators have a particular responsibility to take up media issues. We see the impact of media on young minds" (Marshall & Sensoy 16).

Bullycide: Shouldn't It Get Better Now?

To open the unit, students watch the teaser trailer for the documentary *Bullycide: The Voice of Complicity*.² Class discussion begins with an analysis of the trailer focused around a set of questions which they discuss in small groups:

- Which of the adults in the clip most resonated (positively or negatively) with you? Why?
- Which of the children? Why?
- Is bullying worse in this generation than in previous generations? If so, how/why? If not, why not?
- What is your job as teachers in regards to this issue?

This discussion becomes free ranging and widely divergent. Some students choose to reveal how they were victims of bullies or had siblings who were targeted. There is typically a wide discussion on the impact of social media and how the nature of bullying has changed from physical to relational, and whether current forms of bullying are equally or more traumatic to its victims than forms of the past. The class discussion tends to expand from the teaser trailer to discuss responses which typically surround bullying, whether in the form of comments to online stories or discussions with friends and family; as students point out, the all-too typical response of many posters is that kids just need to "get over it." Students in the class question why so many people tend to believe this and whether "getting over it" is even possible.

This discussion feeds into an examination of the Center for Disease Controls' work in preventing bullying, particularly via social media. Students often comment that the name of the documentary trailer, "Bullycide", is a bit too harsh; however, when looked at in light of the work of the CDC, particularly in light of preventing violence to youth on social media ("Violence Prevention and Social Media"), students begin to soften their stance. Ultimately the conversation comes around to strategies in which they, as future teachers, can engage the students they will teach some day in their own classrooms to prevent this bullying in person. Part and parcel of this conversation are the legal and ethical limits to which they as future teachers can engage with their future students online.

Eventually and inevitably, at least one student brings up the "It Gets Better" project. Initially started by Dan Savage in an effort to combat the rising tide of suicides amongst LGBT teens, it became a movement in and of itself. From YouTube channel to its own webpage and project to a book edited by Savage and Terry Miller, millions of Americans have wanted to have their voice heard, that they had experienced bullying and

56

^[2] Later iterations of the lesson replaces the documentary with the video for the song by Rise Against, "Make It Stop." As opposed to many other videos on bullying, while this one depicts three teens precariously close to committing suicide, all three get flashes of their potential futures; all three see themselves as having worth and therefore choose to live. It is extremely impactful.

violence, but that they persevered and life improved. The most popular testimonials on the website include those of President Obama, Chris Colfer of *Glee*, comedienne and actress Sarah Silverman, R&B artist Ciara, actor Zachary Quinto, former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton, and pundit Stephen Colbert. While the celebrity contributions of *It Gets Better* are heartfelt and have resonated with the general public, it holds little in terms of practical applicability to preservice teachers. Issues of relatability proved problematic to the preservice teachers. For example, a student who grew up on a Montana ranch had little in terms of practical applicability to preservice teachers; issues of relatability proved problematic as well. For example, a student, hearing from Lady Gaga or Adam Lambert, David Sedaris or Al Franken is alien; when it comes to bullying, the power of celebrity holds no sway. In addition, all too often preservice teachers are left to wonder how it is possible that those who have wealth and fame could have been bullied.

Shootings through the Ages

Once students have discussed bullying and potential anti-bullying elements they can infuse in their future classrooms, the conversation turns even more serious. One of the potential outcomes among those who externalize the pain of being bullied is the victim reacting violently, as happened in Littleton, Colorado, at Columbine High or in Fredericksburg, Virginia, at Virginia Tech. In previous semesters, I attempted to bring in numbers and statistics; however, it became apparent that the impact of the numbers was lost in white noise. I had to bring home the point to students in a powerful, yet meaningful, manner. Thus, Bob Geldof of the Boomtown Rats, Eddie Vedder of Pearl Jam, and Mark Foster of Foster the People enter into the discussion. The songs are not chosen for being contemporary or even necessarily familiar; they are chosen for their powerful thematic elements that reflect the violence in U.S. schools.

Students are given handouts that include a timeline of school shootings and lyrics to three songs with quotes from the songwriters about the inspiration. After presenting an overview of the frequency of school violence, students are a bit taken aback. Then the discussion turns to social reaction and whether this has changed over time. To demonstrate this point, the first example shown is the video for the Boomtown Rat's song "I Don't Like Mondays." Released in the summer of 1979, we begin with this song for its historical significance: it was one of the first songs that achieved great popularity, particularly abroad, to look at the issue of school violence.³ According to writer/lead vocalist Bob Geldof, he was making an appearance at a radio station when a news report came in over the telex machine detailing the San Diego shooting perpetrated by Brenda Ann Spencer, in which two adults were killed and eight children injured. When asked why she opened fire on an elementary school playground, Spencer's reply was "I don't like Mondays. This livens up the day." She is considered by many to be the "mother of such schoolyard massacres as Columbine and Newtown," and even admits in interviews to feeling "partially responsible" with each passing shooting (Bovsun, "Justice Story"). Geldof was shocked by the incident, as were most Americans at the time. As he later recounted in an interview with *Smash Hits* magazine:

I was doing a radio interview in Atlanta with Fingers and there was a telex machine beside me. I read it as it came out. Not liking Mondays as a reason for doing somebody in is a bit strange. I was thinking about it on the way back to the hotel and I just said 'Silicon chip inside her head had switched to overload'. I wrote that down. And the journalists interviewing her said, 'Tell me why?' It was such a senseless act. It was the perfect senseless act and this was the perfect senseless reason for doing it. So perhaps I wrote the perfect senseless song to illustrate it. It wasn't an attempt to exploit tragedy. (Clarke 6-7)

^[3] For another example, Harry Chapin's "Sniper" centers on the Bell Tower shooting at U of Texas in 1966. That song was released in 1972.

The video⁴ features the band singing choir-like, in a schoolhouse, then moving to a stereotypical working class flat and watching themselves on television, then to an all-white studio wearing costumes that can best be described as very 1980's. Likely due to their regional and temporal unfamiliarity with many of the images utilized in the video, for the most part students believe Geldof was not trying to exploit tragedy but simply illustrate it. They agree that there is a sense of senselessness⁵ not only about the images of the video, but the lyrics as well, particularly in the song's bridge: "And he can see no reasons/cos there are no reasons/what reasons do you need to be shown?" ("I Don't Like Mondays")

Once a tone of awe over the flippant nature of a perpetrator has been set, the second video is shown: "Jeremy," by Pearl Jam. Released on the band's 1991 debut album, *Ten*, the video would earn multiple awards—and would be the last video made by the band for almost a decade. Lyrically, the song is fascinating as it draws inspiration from two sources. The first was the story of a teenager, Jeremy Wade Delle, who shot himself in front of his second-period English class. At the time, the story didn't receive much national attention—typically a paragraph summary buried in newspapers in sections such as "Around the Nation"—which bothered singer/songwriter Eddie Vedder. In a 1993 interview with Seattle's KISW radio, Vedder commented:

It came from a small paragraph in a paper which means you kill yourself and you make a big old sacrifice and try to get your revenge. That all you're gonna end up with is a paragraph in a newspaper. Sixty-four degrees and cloudy in a suburban neighborhood. That's the beginning of the video and that's the same thing is that in the end, it does nothing ... nothing changes. The world goes on and you're gone. The best revenge is to live on and prove yourself. Be stronger than those people. And then you can come back. (Vedder, *Rockline Interview*)

The story also triggered negative emotions for Vedder: it reminded him of another incident with which he was familiar involving a junior high schoolmate. The boy, with whom Vedder had gotten into frequent fights, brought a gun to school and repeatedly discharged it into a classroom, though nobody was injured. These memories give the song a perspective not only of the senselessness of such tragedies, but also a taste of the perspective of the bully: "Clearly I remember/pickin' on the boy/seemed a harmless little fuck/But we unleashed a lion" ("Jeremy").

Beyond the power of the lyrics, this piece is chosen due to the incredible imagery of the video, which contains a videographic collage conflating images of the band (though save the singer not performing the song) intercut with images of Americana, religious typography, isolation and the neglect of a young boy. The overall effect is to create a troubling, discordant feeling in the viewer. Students watching the video, many for the first time, find themselves needing time to process and interpret what they just watched as they analyze the lyrics. The tenor of the conversation moves from shock to anger, even outrage, at a society that can create children willing to commit such acts.

The mood of the room changes, however, when the third song is cued. "Pumped Up Kicks" is ostensibly by the band Foster the People, though the recording featured the song's writer, Mark Foster, playing every instrument and mixing it himself. Initially released as a free download on the band's website in 2010, the song

^[4] All videos are found on the popular video sharing site Youtube.com.

^[5] Admittedly, The stylistic choices within the video such as the temporal/clothing of a past era, the blurring of vaudevillian/choir performance to school, the British Hammer horror treatment of eyes/communal brainwash of audience, the sitcom-esque familiarity of the everyday being intruded upon by the band, etc. are far from empty signifiers. However, students are unfamiliar with these so the intent is lost upon them.

was quickly licensed for television and commercial outlets, leading to the commercial signing of the band. The song was then featured both on the 2011 EP *Foster the People* and that same year's full-length album *Torches*.

There has been some controversy to the origin of the lyrics. Foster argues that the lyrics are an attempt to get behind the mind of a young person that would be so isolated, so denigrated, or so tormented that they would either fantasize or act out a revenge fantasy. The lyrics to bear this out: "All the other kids with the pumped up kicks/better run, better run, outrun my gun/all the other kids with the pumped up kicks/better run, faster than my bullet" ("Pumped Up Kicks"). In the aforementioned lyrics "pumped up kicks" is analogous to expensive shoes. To date, at least two of our nation's most notorious school shooters (e.g., Seung Hui Cho and Elliot Rodger) released videos, which criticized the wealthy, spoiled nature of their potential victims, prior to engaging in the Virginia Tech and University of California Santa Barbara shootings. There has been much speculation, hotly denied by Foster, that the song was based on an actual incident. In December 2007, 19-year-old Robert Hawkins entered a mall in Omaha, Nebraska, killing nine (including himself) and injuring five (CNN, "Police: Nine Killed in Shooting at Omaha Mall"). The song's opening lines, "Robert's got a quick hand/He'll look around the room, he won't tell you his plan" ("Pumped Up Kicks") seem to allude to this incident, though it could be coincidence.

This song is chosen because it is often familiar to the students, but most of them never paid attention to the lyrics or meaning. While lyrically, the song ruminates on the state of youth violence, the tonal contrast of mood proves anomalous. Driven by a catchy hook and up-tempo chorus, the song sounds downright chipper, leading one to question the significant disconnect between lyric and melody. In interviews, in spite of a band member being related to a Columbine survivor, Foster admits there was an element of flip-ness to the song: ""It's a 'fuck you' song to the hipsters in a way—but it's a song the hipsters are going to want to dance to" (Doyle, "Band to Watch"). And it's this interpretation preservice teachers cannot quite get over; whether Foster intended irony or camp, the students become irate.

The cheerful tone is echoed in the video as well. In spite of the song being essentially recorded by a solo artist, the music video is an amalgamation of Foster and his bandmates playing live and having fun. They are shown drinking, dancing, playing Frisbee, and using a rope swing to dive into a natural pool. As students read the lyrics and watch the video, there emerges a sense of incongruity, even disbelief on some parts. Many students clearly—and angrily—see how youth violence has been commercialized and trivialized due to the flippant tone set by the video.

Reactions and Conclusions

Students are often angry at the perceived shift away from outrage regarding youth violence. These lessons typically leave a stunned, silent classroom, unusual for this instructor; the preservice teachers tend to file out in quiet, thinking and digesting. However, as time has passed since I started these lessons, I have learned that for most students, the course topic moves into their daily lives. Dinner conversations, student group meetings, even their own postings on social media are all shaped by what was discussed in class.

In one case a student returned to class after the weekend and explained that the topic had become a discussion item in her sorority. She wanted to make all of her sorority sisters aware of the lyrics of "Pumped Up Kicks" and what it meant to her as a future teacher. In sympathetic response, her sorority agreed to a ban on playing the song at parties. In another case, a student approached the instructor and asked for the lesson to be taught as a professional development segment for a student group of which she was a member. In yet another, a student returned from a holiday break to tell the story of witnessing bullying of the student's younger brother—and how the student was able to teach the brother, and her parents, how to be proactive in combatting it.

I knew these lessons were impactful but didn't know how much until my teaching load changed. I was being asked to move from this course to its immediate predecessor, the course in social foundations. On my

last day of class, I asked students to complete an informal course evaluation, one question of which was if there were any lessons they believe I should put on my "must teach" list for the foundations course. Almost all students listed the lessons in media awareness and/or bullying and violence in this manner; therefore, while somewhat more condensed, these lessons are on my syllabus and will remain as such. For educators seeking help in these issues, a list of online resources is provided in an appendix to this article.

Far too often, the real impact of teachers upon their students is essentially immeasurable. Elementary school teachers don't see how the choices they make produce high caliber students once those students have moved on to the secondary grades. High school teachers don't see how the choices they make prepare students for careers, college, or both. And university professors, particularly those in professional schools such as colleges of education, don't see what an impact we have on the future professionals we produce. I have no idea if there will be a long-term drop in youth violence as a result of these lessons; I have no idea how many teachers will witness an incident of bullying and hear a few bars from "Jeremy" or "Pumped Up Kicks" in their mind as they make a teachable moment out of it. However, I can sleep well at night knowing that I have given the preservice teachers some of the tools they will need to make this impact and thank Bob, Eddie, and Mark for providing an entrée to the discussion.

WORKS CITED

- Ayot, Gloria. "Preventing School Violence by Valuing All Students." *Multicultural Education*, vol. 8, no. 1, 2000, p. 26.
- Beldean-Galea, Ioana Elena, et al. "Efficacy Study of a Primary Intervention School Violence Program." *Applied Medical Informatics*, vol. 31, no. 3, 2012, pp. 47-54.
- Blaya, Catherine. "School Violence and the Professional Socialisation of Teachers: The Lessons of Comparatism." *Journal of Educational Administration*, vol. 41, no. 6, 2003, pp. 650- 68.
- Boomtown Rats. "I Don't Like Mondays." The Fine Art of Surfacing, Columbia, 1979.
- Bovsun, Mara. "Justice Story: 16-Year-Old Girl Shoots Up School, Tells Reporter 'I Don't Like Mondays." *New York Daily News*, 13 November 2013. www.nydailynews.com/news/justice-story/justice-story-don-mondays-article-1.1504277.
- Brown, Ryan P., Lindsey L. Osterman, and Collin D. Barnes. "School Violence and the Culture of Honor." *Psychological Science*, vol. 20, no. 11, 2009, pp. 1400-05.
- Bon, Susan C., Susan C. Faircloth, and Gerald K. LeTendre. "The School Violence Dilemma: Protecting the Rights of Students With Disabilities While Maintaining Teachers' Sense of Safety in Schools." *Journal of Disability Policy* Studies, vol. 17, no. 3, 2006, pp. 148-57.
- Clarke, Steve. "The Fastest Lip on Vinyl." Smash Hits, Oct. 1979, pp. 6-7.
- Conant, James B. The Education of American Teachers. McGraw-Hill, 1963.
- Crews, Gordon A. "School Violence Perpetrators Speak: An Examination of Perpetrators Views on School Violence Offenses." *Journal of the Institute of Justice & International* Studies, vol. 14, 2014, pp. 41-59.
- Debarbieux, Eric. "School Violence and Globalisation." *Journal of Educational Administration*, vol. 41, no. 6, 2003, pp. 582-602.
- Doll, Jonathan J. *Ending School Shootings. A Guide to Prevention and Action.* www.endingschoolshootings.org. Accessed June 2016.
- Downs, Steve. Interview with Eddie Vedder. *KISW Rockline*, 18 October 1993, www.fivehorizons.com/archive/articles/rockline.shtml.
- Doyle, Patrick. "Band to Watch: Foster the People's Pumped-up Psych-Pop". *Rolling Stone*, 8 June 2011, www.rollingstone.com/music/news/band-to-watch-foster-the-peoples-pumped-up-psych-pop-20110608.
- Drysdale, Diana A., William Modzeleski and Andre B. Simons. Campus Attacks: Targeted Violence Affecting

- *Institutions of Higher Education*. U.S. Secret Service, U.S. Department of Education, and Federal Bureau of Investigation, 2010, https://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/safety/campus-attacks.pdf.
- Editors of Rethinking Schools. "Moving Beyond Media Literacy." *Rethinking Popular Culture and Media*, edited by Elizabeth Marshall and Özlem Sensoy, Rethinking Schools, 2011, pp. 14-16.
- Eitle, David, and Tamela McNulty Eitle. "Segregation and School Violence." *Social Forces*, vol. 82, no. 2, 2003, pp. 589-616.
- Fein, Robert A. Threat Assessment in Schools: A Guide to Managing Threatening Situations and to Creating Safe School Climates. DIANE Publishing, 2002.
- Fisher, Kathleen, and Paul Kettl. "Teachers' Perceptions of School Violence." *Journal of Pediatric Health* Care, vol. 17, no. 2, 2003, pp. 79-83.
- Foster the People. "Pumped Up Kicks." Foster the People, Columbia, 2010.
- Fraser, James. Preparing America's Teachers: A History. Teacher's College Press, 2007.
- Furlong, Michael, et al. Issues in School Violence Research. Routledge Press, 2006.
- Hartsig, Jo Clare and Walter Wink. "Stemming School Violence." Fellowship, vol. 67, nos. 5-6, 2001, p. 24.
- Haselswerdt, Michael V. and Ann Marie C. Lenhardt. "Reframing School Violence: Listening to Voices of Students." *The Educational Forum*, vol. 67, no. 4, 2003, pp. 326-336.
- Hawkins, Nikki A. et al. "Early Responses to School Violence: A Qualitative Analysis of Students' and Parents' Immediate Reactions to the Shootings at Columbine High School." *Journal of Emotional Abuse*, vol. 4, nos. 3-4, 2007, pp. 197-223.
- Hunting, Kyra, and Amanda McQueen. "A Musical Marriage: The Mash-Up Aesthetic as Governing Logic in Glee." *Quarterly Review of Film and Video*, vol. 31, no. 4, 2014, pp. 289-308.
- Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation. *Introduction: The CAEP Standards*. <u>www.caepnet.org</u>. Accessed June 2016.
- Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation. Standard 1: Content and Pedagogical *Knowledge*. <u>www.caepnet.org</u>. Accessed June 2016.
- Johnson, Shelley A., and Kathleen Fisher. "School Violence: An Insider View." MCN: The American Journal of Maternal/Child Nursing, vol. 28, no. 2. 2003, pp. 86-92.
- Jones, Sandra N., Roberta Waite, and Paul Thomas Clements. "An Evolutionary Concept Analysis of School Violence: From Bullying to Death." *Journal of Forensic Nursing*, vol. 8, no. 1, 2012, pp. 4-12.
- Klebanoff, Richard and Jordan Silver. "Bullycide: The Voice of Complicity." *AG Media Solutions*, www.agmediasolutions.com/argentium-films---bullycide--the-voice-of-complicity-.html. Accessed January 2014.
- Lintott, Joseph. "Teaching and Learning in the Face of School Violence." *Georgetown Journal on Poverty Law & Policy*, vol. 11, no. 3, 2004, pp. 553-80.
- Lizz. "Why I Think Glee's 'Shooting Star' Missed The Mark On Gun Violence." *Autostraddle: News, Entertainment, Opinion, Community and Girl-on-Girl Culture*, 18 August 2014, www.autostraddle.com/glees-shooting-star-missed-the-mark-172544/.
- Malaby, Mark. "Elite Males and School Violence." *Curriculum and Teaching Dialogue*, vol. 9, nos. 1 & 2, 2007, pp. 157-170.
- McCarthy, Martha M., and L. Dean Webb. "Legal Principles in Preventing and Responding to School Violence." *NASSP Bulletin*, vol. 84, 2000, pp. 32-45.
- Miller, Bobbi and Annette Nevins. "Richardson teen-ager kills himself in front of classmates." *The Dallas Morning News*, 1 August 1991, www.fivehorizons.com/songs/aug99/jeremy article.shtml.
- Ohler, Jason. Digital Community, Digital Citizen. Corwin Publishing, 2010.
- Olsen, Emily O'Malley, et al. "School Violence and Bullying Among Sexual Minority High School Students,

- 2009-2011." Journal of Adolescent Health, vol. 55, no. 3, 2014, pp. 432-38.
- Morrison, Gale M., and Russell Skiba. "Predicting Violence from School Misbehavior: Promises and Perils." *Psychology in the Schools*, vol. 38, no. 2, 2001, pp. 173-84.
- Pearl Jam. "Jeremy." Ten, Epic, 1991.
- Pescara-Kovach, Lisa. "Working Harder to Prevent School Shootings Before They Start." Newsletter of the International Bullying Prevention Association, 2015, pp. 1-2.
- Peterson, Reece L., Jim Larson, and Russell Skiba. "School Violence Prevention: Current Status and Policy Recommendations." *Law & Policy*, vol. 23, no. 3, 2001, pp. 345-371.
- Pierre-Louis, Mac-Arthur. "School Violence and Students' Free Speech Rights after *Morse v. Frederick*." *Thurgood Marshall Law Review*, vol. 34, 2008, pp. 257-281.
- "Police: Nine Killed in Shooting at Omaha Mall, Including Gunman." CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/2007/US/12/05/mall.shooting/. Accessed February 2014.
- Postman, Neil. Building a Bridge to the 18th Century: How the Past Can Improve Our Future. Vintage Books, 1999.
- Robers, Simone et al. *Indicators of Crime and Safety 2010*. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, and U.S. Department of Justice, 2010, https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2011/2011002.pdf.
- Rutkowski, Leslie, David Rutkowski, and Laura Engel. "Sharp Contrasts at the Boundaries: School Violence and Educational Outcomes Internationally." *Comparative Education Review*, vol. 57, no. 2, 2013, pp. 232-259.
- Savage, Dan and Terry Miller, editors. *It Gets Better: Coming Out, Overcoming Bullying, and Creating a Life Worth Living.* Plume Press, 2012.
- "School Shooting Timeline." *Left Space*, http://left.wikia.com/wiki/School Shooting Timeline. Accessed June 2016.
- Shafii, Mohammad, and Sharon Lee Shafii. "School Violence, Depression, and Suicide." *Journal of Applied Psychoanalytic Studies*, vol. 5, no. 2, 2003, pp. 155-169.
- Speaker, Kathryne M., and George J. Petersen. "School Violence and Adolescent Suicide: Strategies for Effective Intervention." *Educational Review*, vol. 52, no. 1, 2000, pp. 65-73.
- Time, Victoria, and Brian K. Payne. "School Violence Prevention Measures: School Officials' Attitudes About Various Strategies." *Journal of Criminal Justice*, vol. 36, no. 4, 2008, pp. 301-06.
- "Violence Prevention and Social Media." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, www.cdc.gov/Violenceprevention/socialmedia/index.html. Accessed June 2016.
- Volokh, Alexander. "A Brief Guide to School Violence Prevention." *Journal of Law & Family Studies*, vol. 2, 2000, pp. 99-151.
- Watson, Sandy White. "Boys, Masculinity and School Violence: Reaping What we Sow." *Gender and Education*, vol. 19, no. 6, 2007, pp. 729-737.
- Willert, H. Jeanette, and Ann Marie C. Lenhardt. "Tackling School Violence Does Take the Whole Village." *The Educational Forum*, vol. 67, no. 2, 2003, pp. 110-18.
- Yablon, Yaacov B. "Social Goals and Willingness to Seek Help for School Violence." *International Journal of Educational Research*, vol. 53, 2012, pp. 192-200.

APPENDIX: INFORMATIONAL RESOURCES FOR EDUCATORS PREK-16

- 1. University of Toledo Center for Education in Targeted Violence and Suicide (http://www.utoledo.edu/education/centers/targeted-violence-suicide/)
- 2. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Division of Violence Prevention (www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention)
- 3. STRYVE (http://vetoviolence.cdc.gov/apps/stryve/)

- Stop Bullying (www.stopbullying.gov)
- Surgeon General's Report on Youth Violence (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK44294/)

AUTHOR BIOS

Dr. Edward Janak is Chair of the Department of Educational Foundations and Leadership, Judith Herb College of Education, University of Toledo. He earned his B.A. (English, '92) from SUNY Fredonia and his M.Ed. (Secondary Education, '96) and Ph.D. (Foundations of Education, '03) from the University of South Carolina. Primarily a scholar in the fields of historical foundations of education and educational life writing/biography, he is the co-editor of both The Pedagogy of Pop and Educating through Popular Culture. His work on teaching with popular culture has appeared in the edited collection How Television Shapes our Worldview: Media Representations of Social Trends and Change as well as The Journal of Popular Culture. He also serves as national chair of the "Education, Teaching, History and Popular Culture" area of the Popular Culture Association. His most recent monograph is Politics, Disability, and Education Reform in the South: the Work of John Eldred Swearingen.

Dr. Lisa Pescara-Kovach, is an Associate Professor of Educational Psychology. She currently teaches courses in the field of human behavior and development as well as graduate level seminars on the causes, consequences, and prevention of extremes of intrapersonal and interpersonal school violence. She is the Director of the Center for Education in Targeted Violence and Suicide and also serves as the co-chair of The University of Toledo's Anti-Bullying Task Force. She authored School Shootings and Suicides: Why We Must Stop the Bullies and serves as Ohio Director of Bully Police USA, a grassroots organization geared toward assisting state officials in developing bullyingrelated legislation. She works as a bullying, suicide and school violence prevention consultant in several school districts and hospital-systems. She has given invited presentations on the topic of behavioral threat assessment as well as causes and consequences of bullying at the regional, state, national, and international levels. She served as Hiram College's Margaret Clark Morgan Scholar, an award reserved for scholars who make a considerable difference in their fields. She is curriculum expert for the BRAVE (Bullying Resources and Anti-Violence Education) initiative and is a campus prevention and protection trainer and K-12 behavioral threat assessment trainer through a grant funded by the United States Department of Justice.

REFERENCE CITATION

MLA

Janak, Edward, and Lisa Pescara-Kovach. "Four Decades, ree Songs, Too Much Violence: Using Popular Culture Media Analysis to Prepare Preservice Teachers for Dealing with School Violence." Dialogue: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Popular Culture and Pedagogy vol. 4, no. 1, 2017, www.journaldialogue. org/issues/v4-issue-1/four-decades-three-songs-too-much-violence-using-popular-culture-mediaanalysis-to-prepare-preservice-teachers-for-dealing-with-school-violence

APA

Janak, E. & Pescara-Kovach, L. (2017). Four decades, three songs, too much violence: Using popular culture media analysis to prepare preservice teachers for dealing with school violence. Dialogue: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Popular Culture and Pedagogy. 4(1). (http://journaldialogue.org/issues/ y4-issue-1/four-decades-three-songs-too-much-violence-using-popular-culture-media-analysis-toprepare-preservice-teachers-for-dealing-with-school-violence)



All papers in Dialogue: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Popular Culture and Pedagogy are published under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial-Share- $A like\ License.\ For\ details\ please\ go\ to:\ http://creative commons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/us/.$